PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, January 8, 2008
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, January 8, 2008 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman
Jean S. Loewenberg, Vice Chairman

David Malaguti

Kenneth A. Tavares

Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.





Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager





Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance. 
Town Manager’s Report

Plymouth Business and Permitting Guide – Town Manager Mark Sylvia announced that the Plymouth Economic Development Foundation recently completed the publication: Permitting Regulations & Licensing Requirements Local Guide for Aspiring Entrepreneurs and Existing Businesses for the Town of Plymouth.   Mr. Sylvia explained that this publication was produced in order to make it easier for existing and new businesses to locate or expand in the Town of Plymouth.  The guide, he said, is available in the Office of Economic Development at Town Hall; on the Town website under the “For Businesses” section; and at the Plymouth Area Chamber of Commerce.

USFWS National Wetlands Conservation Grant – Mr. Sylvia was pleased to announce that the Town of Plymouth was recently notified that it has received a $1,000,000 grant from the USFWS National Wetlands Conservation grant program.  Mr. Sylvia pointed out that this grant—coupled with matching funds through Town of Plymouth land purchases, property appraisals, and in-kind services and from the Massachusetts
Riverways Program—will allow for the Eel River Headwaters restoration of approximately 39.5 acres of degraded wetlands.

Update on Plymouth Rock Portico Repair – Mr. Sylvia reported that the Chapman Waterproofing Corporation of Boston has been awarded the contract to perform restorative work on the portico over Plymouth Rock, as part of an overall plan for $680,000 of rehabilitative work at Pilgrim Memorial State Park.   The portico, he said, will be closed during the restoration process, which is expected to span from March 1 through May 2008. 
Retirement Announcement from Superintendent of Schools – Mr. Sylvia noted that Barry Haskell, Superintendent of Plymouth Schools, has given notification that he will retire at the end of the school year.  Mr. Sylvia expressed his appreciation to Mr. Haskell for the commitment he has shown to the Town and for the many accomplishments achieved during his tenure as Superintendent.

Licenses

One Day Wine and Malt (Liquor)

· Our House Services, 40 Russell Street, Linda Ducrot, requested five One Day Wine & Malt Licenses for wine tasting dinners from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. for the following dates: January 11, 12, 18, 19, and 25, 2008.   Liquor liability is in place.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved five One Day Wine & Malt Licenses for Our House Services.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Vehicle for Hire Operator (Renewals)

· For Seabreeze Transportation:

· Tahsin Moussalli
405 ½ Court Street, Plymouth, MA  02360

· Matthew Wirt

6 Lombard Street, Plymouth, MA  02360

Selectman Malaguti inquired about the status of Seabreeze Transportation’s license renewal, as they had not returned their paperwork prior to December 31, 2007.  Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi reported that, because the company’s owner is out of the country, an attorney for Seabreeze Transportation will file the necessary renewal paperwork at Town Hall.  The licenses before the Board this evening, she explained, are for Seabreeze operators; once the renewal paperwork is filed and license to operate a taxi service is approved, these drivers will be able to begin providing transportation services. 
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved Vehicle for Hire Operator licenses for Tahsin Moussalli and Matthew Wirt as operators for Seabreeze Transportation.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
· For Habilitation Assistance:

· Jodie Eddy


29 Pine Ridge Lane, Duxbury, MA  02332

· Leigh Armistead
17 Murdock Street, Plymouth, MA  02360

· Charles Toomey
52 Jan Marie Drive, Plymouth, MA  02360

· Meredith Eddy
16 River Road, Marion, MA  02738

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved Vehicle for Hire Operator licenses for Jodie Eddy, Leigh Armistead, Charles Toomey, and Meredith Eddy as operators for Habilitation Assistance. 
Administrative Notes
Meeting Minutes / October 22, 2008 – On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board voted to approve the minutes from the October 22, 2007 Selectmen’s meeting.  Selectman Malaguti abstained from the vote, as he did not attend the October 22, 2008 meeting.  Voted 4-0-1, approved. 
Meeting Minutes / October 30, 2008 – On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board voted to approve the minutes from the October 30, 2007 Selectmen’s meeting.   Voted 5-0-0, approved. 

Warrant for Presidential Primary Elections – The Board signed the warrant announcing the Presidential Primary on Tuesday, February 5, 2008, from 7:00 a.m. to 8:00 p.m.

Wild Animal Permit – The Board granted a Wild Animal Permit pursuant to Chapter 23, Article IV of the Town of Plymouth Bylaws to Michael Kennedy of 34 Trask Road for his two (2) American Staffordshire Terriers.  The Animal Control Officer reviewed the application and recommended approval of this permit.

Acceptance of Donated Meeting Space – The Board accepted a donation of the use of office space at 33 Leyden Street for the activities of the 400th Anniversary / 2020 Celebration Committee, as offered by Good News Holdings. 

Acceptance of Monetary Donation – The Board accepted a donation of $1,000.00 from the Wal-Mart Foundation to the Plymouth Police Department. 

Letter of Support – The Board endorsed and signed a letter of support addressed to the Executive Office of Energy and Environmental Affairs regarding the Cordage Park Draft Environmental Impact Report.

Appointment of Sworn Weighers / Kingstown Trucking – The Board appointed the following employees of Kingstown Corporation’s Plymouth facility as sworn weighers for 2008:

· William McNeil
6B Marc Drive #8, Plymouth, MA  02360

· Charles Bosworth
17 Cranberry Drive, Halifax, MA  02338

· John Moon

34 Stafford Road, Hull, MA  02045

· Shirley Dinsmoor
7 Chatham Road, Plymouth, MA  02360

· Bradford Cushing
231 Rocky Hill Road, Plymouth, MA  02360

Appointment of Sworn Weighers / P.A. Landers – The Board appointed the following employees of P.A. Landers’ Plymouth facilities as sworn weighers for 2008:

· Gilbert Amado
205 South Street, Hanson, MA  02341

· Kevin Amado

15-A Main Street, Carver, MA  02330

· Sharon Amado
15-A Main Street, Carver, MA  02330

· Angus Beaton

428 Winter Street, Hanson, MA  02341

· Steven Clark

133 South Sandwich Road, Mashpee, MA  02649 

· Kevin Dauwer

25 Elmwood Way, Bridgewater, MA  02324

· Robert J. Frade 
96 Converse Road, Marion, MA  02738

· Nancy Grant

5 Bunker Hill Drive, Plymouth, MA  02360

· Russell Jennison, Jr.
25 Point Pleasant Circle, East Wareham, MA  02538

· John J. Kennedy
72 Annawon Drive, Halifax, MA  02338

· James Brian Moore 
74 Wintergreen Farm, Pembroke, MA  02359

· Alicia Muller

147 Center Street, Brockton, MA  02302

· Robert O’Neill
15 Maple Street, Hingham, MA  02043

· Anna Pesonen

4 Lakeview Street, Box 3, South Carver, MA  02366

· Mark Simpson

296 Elm Street, Pembroke, MA  02359

· John F. Sullivan
17 Robert Avenue, Marshfield, MA  02050

· Dennis Twofoot
1019 Washington Street, Abington, MA  02351

Public Comment
Gerald Sirrico, Chairman of Precinct 3, addressed the Board to go on record about several issues and concerns that members of Precinct 3 discussed at their quarterly meeting:
· Nathaniel Morton – Mr. Sirrico noted that there are no flashing lights warning motorists that they are approaching a school zone on Sandwich Street at Nathaniel Morton Elementary School.  Mr. Sirrico requested that the Town put school zone safety measures in place at Nathaniel Morton, as is done with all of the Town’s other schools.
· Intersection of South Green and Sandwich Streets – Mr. Sirrico explained that motorists taking a left out of the end of South Green Street have difficulty sighting oncoming cars in the southbound lane of Sandwich Street due to the cars parked on that side of road.   The ongoing sewer and roadway project along Mayflower Street project could force more traffic onto South Green Street, he estimated, and Precinct 3 members view this as an elevating safety issue.  

· Mount Pleasant School – Mr. Sirrico expressed concerns regarding the lack of a crossing guard at the entrance to Mount Pleasant Elementary School.  At the open and close of school, he said, children cross with and without their parents in a random fashion, and with cars parked on both sides of streets, this may pose another safety hazard.

· Monument at the Training Green – Mr. Sirrico asked if the Town could repair the veterans’ monument and its surrounding walkways at the Training Green, for both safety and aesthetic reasons.

· Property at Stephen’s Field – Mr. Sirrico noted that Precinct 3 Town Meeting members are adamantly opposed to any proposal to sell or lease the Phinney property adjacent to Stephens Field for residential or business development.  This property, he urged the Board, should be annexed to the field and used to expand the recreation area.

On behalf of Precinct 3 Town Meeting Members, Mr. Sirrico requested that the Board of Selectmen look into these matters and safety concerns.  Mr. Sirrico noted that the Town did a great job of repairing the guard rail at Lout Pond after Precinct 3 members brought the matter forward.  
Chairman Quintal noted that he has spoken with David Gould about the monument at the green (as part of the Public Space Action Plan), and hopes that there will be an application for the use of Community Preservation funds for its repair.   Additionally, Chairman Quintal echoed Mr. Sirrico and Precinct 3’s sentiments concerning Stephen’s Field. 

Leighton Price addressed the Board and reported that the Plymouth Development Corporation (PDC) hired municipal counsel, and he listed some of the recommendations that came out of the PDC’s first meeting with its new attorney:

· The board of the PDC needs to have its full membership of 7 officers to protect against legal issues

· The PDC needs to file appropriately with state 

· The PDC needs to change its legal name, because there is another entity that already has the name, “Plymouth Development Corporation”

· PDC bylaw changes are necessary to comply with state laws

· Accounting and cash control should be contracted to independent firm and removed from Park Plymouth and PDC officers
· An audit of finances and internal control procedures should be conducted
Chairman Quintal inquired if the PDC has experienced problems with attendance and meeting minutes.  Mr. Price responded that attendance could be addressed through an audit or an update of the corporation’s bylaws, as suggested in the meeting with the attorney.  Meeting minutes, he added, have been recorded and are being worked upon.

Mr. Sylvia noted that he has been meeting with Mr. Price on a weekly basis to assist the PDC in resolving outstanding issues, and he has seen much progress made by PDC members.
Zoning Board of Appeals – Applicant Interviews
Chairman Quintal explained that, due to a recent resignation of a seat on the Zoning Board of Appeals (ZBA), the Selectmen scheduled interviews with two applicants who responded to the advertisement of the vacancy.   
Sam Butterfield addressed the Board and noted that he would withdraw his application to be considered for the ZBA, and he presented a letter stating such to Chairman Quintal.
The Board invited William Sims, the second applicant, to address the Board.

Mr. Sims noted that the Selectmen may be familiar with him from his previous four and a half years of service on the ZBA. 
Both Vice Chairman Loewenberg and Selectman Tavares noted that they are familiar with Mr. Sims’ service as a member of the ZBA and neither wished to ask him any questions.  As a former member of the ZBA who served with Mr. Sims, Vice Chairman Loewenberg added that she felt his legal expertise would be of great help to the ZBA.

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Malaguti, the Board voted unanimously to appoint William Sims to the Zoning Board of Appeals, for a term effective through June 30, 2008.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Annual Town Meeting Articles
Article 2

To hear the reports of the several Boards and Officers and Committee of the Town thereon.
BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi explained that this is a standard annual article allowing Town boards and committees the opportunity to provide an annual report at Town Meeting. 
The Board took no action.

Article 6

To see what action the Town will take pursuant to G.L. c.41, §108 with regard to fixing the salaries of elected Town Officials, or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN  

Ms. Arrighi explained that this was another standard annual article, and she reviewed the salary amounts as follows:

· Chairman, Board of Selectmen
$2,500.00
· Selectmen, other (each)

$1,500.00

· Moderator



$   300.00

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board voted unanimously to recommend Article 6 to Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Article 10


To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate or transfer a sum of money to the Unemployment Compensation Fund, or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Ms. Arrighi explained that, while unemployment claims are difficult to project, the Town Manager’s Office has tried to work out an average expenditure amount over the course of the past four or five years.  Their recommendation, Ms. Arrighi said, is to appropriate $100,000.00 for the Unemployment Compensation Fund.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board voted unanimously to recommend Article 10 to Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Article 13

To see if the Town will vote to appropriate a sum of money from available funds as the State's share of the cost of work under G.L. c.90, §34 (2)(a) of the Massachusetts General Laws, or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Ms. Arrighi noted that the state has not yet released the FY2009 figures for Chapter 90 funds for the maintenance of public roads.  The Department of Public Works, she said, recommends that the Board of Selectmen vote to approve Article 13 to accept the amount presented by the state, when the amount becomes available.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board voted unanimously to recommend Article 13 to Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Article 17

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate or transfer a sum of money from available funds to fund a contract to assist the School Department in recovering Medicaid reimbursements, or taken any other actions relative thereto.

SCHOOL COMMITTEE/BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Ms. Arrighi explained that Article 17 is an annual article submitted by the School Department to recover Medicaid reimbursements.  Each year, she said, the School Department identifies those students that are Medicaid eligible.  Time spent with these students, Ms. Arrighi noted, is reimbursable through the federal government, and the School Department proposes the appropriation of $243,417.00 to continue support of the program.  
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board voted unanimously to recommend Article 17 to Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Article 17A

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate or transfer from available funds, a sum of money to fund the transportation costs of out of district Agricultural Vocational students, or any action relative thereto.

SCHOOL COMMITTEE/BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Ms. Arrighi explained that Article 17A is another annual article submitted by the School Department to provide transportation and funding for Out-of-District Agricultural Vocational students.  Last year, she reported, the program started out with twelve students, and is now down to six.  The School Department, she said, requests the appropriation of $66,213.00 to continue support of the program for FY2008.
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board voted unanimously to recommend Article 17A to Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

Handicapped Parking on Memorial Drive – Vice Chairman Loewenberg asked for an update on the status of handicapped parking on Memorial Drive.  Ms. Arrighi responded that, once the Parking & Traffic Task Force has reviewed the request to add an additional handicapped spot on Memorial Drive, she will meet with GATRA and the Town’s Economic Development Director, Denis Hanks, to investigate shifting the spaces set aside for the buses to fit an additional spot.  Ms. Arrighi added that she met with Alba Thompson and other representatives of Plymouth’s veterans groups to provide them with this update.

Bears for Charity – Selectman Machado thanked all those who purchased bears to raise funds for St. Jude’s Hospital, and Town Hall staff who volunteered their efforts to help.
Cardiac Defibrillators – Selectman Machado noted that he and the Health Department are still working on identifying locations to place cardiac defibrillators at Town facilities; he will provide further updates as they arise. 

Transfer Stations – Selectman Machado inquired for an update on an incident where a woman allegedly fell on uneven ground at one of the Town’s transfer stations.  Mr. Sylvia noted that he would follow up on this matter with Selectman Machado when further information becomes available.  

Street Lighting – Selectman Machado raised concerns about the street lighting along Commerce Way, noting that, while the plaza is well-lit, the roadway is very dark as motorists exit the expressway.  Mr. Sylvia responded that Town staff is waiting for the results of the Commerce Way Corridor Study.  He noted that he will follow up with the Town’s DPW Director when the study is completed.
Plymouth’s Average Single-Family Home – Selectman Machado suggested that, when the tax rate is set, the Assessor’s Office provide a picture representing what is considered to be the average single-family home in Plymouth, as many residents have called him about this.  Mr. Sylvia responded that the Town provides an online service through the Assessor’s page on our website where property owners can research and view similar properties and assessments.  He encouraged residents to inquire with the Assessor’s Office about this service.
Letters

Retirement Budget Figures – Selectman Malaguti referenced a letter dated October 30, 2007 from the Plymouth Contributory Retirement Board and asked if the Town Manager’s Office could request a more detailed retirement budget breakdown.   Mr. Sylvia responded that his staff would request this additional information.
Water Meter - Selectman Malaguti noted a letter regarding an issue with a water meter from a resident on White Horse Beach.  Mr. Sylvia responded that this matter is being addressed by staff.
Request for Acceptance of Street - Selectman Malaguti referenced a letter from a group of residents who would like the Town to accept their street as a public way, and he asked if they have been directed to the process by which they can formally submit their request.  Mr. Sylvia responded that staff is already facilitating these residents through the street acceptance process.

New Business
Litter Near Cordage Park – Chairman Quintal asked that the DPW address a build-up of litter along the curve on Court Street near Cordage Park.  Mr. Sylvia said that his staff will follow up on Chairman Quintal’s request.

Executive Session / Adjournment of Open Session

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would not return to open session after entering executive session.  
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board of Selectmen voted to enter Executive Session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 3 (Litigation).  By roll call: Machado – yes, Malaguti – yes, Quintal – yes, Loewenberg – yes, and Tavares – yes.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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